MEDICAL NEWS

DR G. N. MARSH

Dr G. N. Marsh, MD, FRCGP, DCH, DRCOG, General Practitioner, Stockton-on-Tees, has been appointed Wolfson Visiting Professor in general practice by the Royal College of General Practitioners for 1978/9. He will be visiting several general practices in Canada starting in the autumn of 1978.

Dr Marsh has also been invited by the Royal Society of Medicine to deliver the Albert Wander Lecture 1978/9.

PERSONAL SOCIAL SERVICES COUNCIL

Dr S. J. Carne, OBE, FRCGP, General Practitioner, London, has been appointed a member of the Personal Social Services Council.

Dr Carne practises in a health centre in Shepherds Bush and is President of the World Organization of Colleges and Academies of General Practice (WONCA). He is also Honorary Treasurer of the Royal College of General Practitioners.

DRUG AND THERAPEUTICS BULLETIN

Dr D. J. Price, FRCGP, General Practitioner, London, has been appointed Associate Editor of *Drug and Therapeutics Bulletin*.

The *Drug and Therapeutics Bulletin* is now available free of charge to all vocational trainees in general practice.

PRACTICE: A HANDBOOK OF PRIMARY MEDICAL CARE

Dr E. V. Kuenssberg, CBE, the President of the Royal College of General Practitioners, was the guest of honour at a dinner on 11 January 1978 held by Kluwer Publishing to mark the completion of the basic work of *Practice: A Handbook of Primary Medical Care.*

There are now over 4,000 subscribers. Those present at the dinner included the three editors, Dr Jack Cormack, Professor Marshall Marinker, and Professor David Morrell, and also Lord Taylor of Harlow and Professor Knox.

Dr Kuenssberg was presented with a copy of *Practice* as a token of the editors' gratitude for his vital role in its creation and for his inspiration to those present in the course of their careers.

HONG KONG COLLEGE OF GENERAL PRACTITIONERS

The Hong Kong College of General Practitioners was incorporated on the 2 July 1977. Dr Henry F. K. Li has been elected Chairman and Sister Mary Aquinas, Honorary Secretary.

RHODESIA

The College of General Practice of Rhodesia has 112 members and 15 associates from an approximate total of 442 general practitioners in Rhodesia.

With effect from 1 April 1978 membership of the College will be by examination only.

PHILIPPINES

The following appointments have been made at the Philippine Academy of General Practice: President, Dr Eduardo B. Morales; Vice-President, Dr Elisea Tolentino-Bautista; and Executive Secretary, Dr Dionisio R. Parulan.

SIMG-JANSSEN AWARD

Dr J. C. Murdoch, MRCGP, General Practitioner, Dundee, and Senior Lecturer in the Department of General Practice at the University of Dundee, has been awarded the 1977 SIMG-Janssen Award for his research project, "Study of the value of home visits by the general practitioner in the care of the elderly".

WELWYN-HATFIELD ACCIDENT SERVICE

The Welwyn-Hatfield Accident Service was launched on 18 January 1978.

Over £8,000 have been raised within a year from local industry, voluntary

groups, and individuals.

The service was launched by Mrs Oriole Connell, Secretary of the British Association of Immediate Care Schemes.

CONTRACEPTIVE SERVICES

The number of patients receiving contraceptive services through the NHS from general practitioners in the final quarter of 1976 exceeded two million for the first time.

General practice is the largest source of contraceptive advice in the NHS.

HEALTH EDUCATION COUNCIL

On 24 January 1978 the Health Education Council launched a fitness campaign with the slogan "Look after yourself".

The theme of the campaign, which will last for the whole of 1978, is to promote the importance of regular exercise, the prevention of obesity, and moderation in alcoholic intake.

DIRECTORY OF POSTGRADUATE MEDICAL CENTRES 1978

The Council for Postgraduate Medical Education in England and Wales and the National Association of Clinical Tutors has published the fourth edition of the *Directory*. This lists 327 postgraduate medical centres and gives the names of regional advisers in general practice.

Copies can be obtained from the Council for Postgraduate Medical Education in England and Wales, 7 Marylebone Road, Park Crescent, London NW1 5HA (price £2).

HEALTH CARE FOR THE HOMELESS

The Department of Health and Social Security has announced the opening of an experimental centre in Soho, London, to provide primary health care for homeless young people.

The centre will be open on weekday afternoons between 14.00 and 16.30 hours and will be staffed by a receptionist and a nurse, and a doctor will attend on two or three afternoons a week.

The project will be evaluated by the Department of Community Medicine at the Middlesex Hospital Medical School in conjunction with Birkbeck College, University of London.

JOINT COMMITTEE ON POSTGRADUATE TRAINING FOR GENERAL PRACTICE

The Joint Committee on Postgraduate Training for General Practice and the Royal College of General Practitioners have approved the following vocational training schemes: Grimsby, Glasgow Northern District, East Glamorgan, Oxford Scheme 3, and West Wales General Hospital.

The following vocational training schemes have been reapproved: Burton-on-Trent, Frimley Park Hospital, and Medway.

These schemes are recognized by the Royal College of General Practitioners

for the purpose of the MRCGP examination.

NHS EXPENDITURE

The total expenditure on the NHS as a percentage of the gross national product in the following years was as follows:

1964	3.93
1965	4.17
1966	4.33
1967	4.50
1968	4.54
1969	4.52
1970	4.84
1971	4.91
1972	5.00
1973	4.91
1974	5.16

Reference

Central Statistical Office (1975). Annual Abstract of Statistics. No. 112. London: HMSO.

JOURNAL OF THE ROYAL SOCIETY OF MEDICINE

With effect from January 1978 the Proceedings of the Royal Society of

Medicine will appear under the new title of Journal of the Royal Society of Medicine.

This *Journal* was founded in 1907 and will continue to be published monthly.

THE BEGINNINGS OF LIFE

The Winnicott Memorial Fund of the British Psychoanalytical Society is arranging a day conference in association with the Royal College of Midwives on "The Beginnings of Life" on Friday, 21 April. Further details can be obtained from: Mrs Joyce Coles, 120 Corringway, London W5 3HA.

MARIE CURIE MEMORIAL FOUNDATION SYMPOSIUM

The Marie Curie Memorial Foundation's tenth annual symposium, "Cancer—Solutions within our Grasp", will be held on Tuesday, 16 May 1978 in the Edward Lumley Hall at the Royal College of Surgeons of England. Enquiries should be addressed to: The Secretary, 124 Sloane Street, London SW1X 9BP.

LETTERS TO THE EDITOR

Editorial note

The Editor welcomes the increasing number of letters being submitted for publication. The pressure on space is, however, becoming intense and in recent months several lengthy letters have been received. Correspondents are asked to be brief and letters of more than 400 words are unlikely to be accepted in future.

RAISED BLOOD PRESSURE AND PSORIASIS

Sir,

I read with interest the clinical study in general practice reported by Dr Preece (December *Journal*, p. 713) in which there appeared to be an association between psoriasis and hypertension in male patients.

When such associations are demonstrated it is important to consider the possible causes. One that immediately springs to mind is therapy. This can work in both directions. For instance, psoriasiform lesions have been described with nearly all the commonly

used beta-adrenergic receptor blockers, which are most often given in the management of hypertension. These lesions are histologically unlike true psoriasis but the superficial appearances are similar.

On the other hand, psoriasis is often treated with liberal applications of a variety of corticosteroid creams and ointments. The danger here is the absorption of systemically significant amounts of corticosteroids which can increase salt and water retention and perhaps lead to a higher incidence of hypertension.

It would be interesting to know whether Dr Preece has any data which might throw light on these possibilities.

D. M. BURLEY Head of Medical Services

CIBA Laboratories Wimblehurst Road Horsham West Sussex RH12 4AB.

THE PILL

Sir,

The Jubilee editorial (November Journal, p.644) comments on a recent

paper from the Manchester Research Unit (1977) which describes the increased risks run by contraceptive pill-takers over the age of 35. While fully accepting the need to modify my advice to patients, I wonder if colleagues might be surprised, as I was, at the numbers likely to be affected by this change of policy.

Last July a 1:10 random sample of married women in my practice, between 37 and 51 years, was drawn and a postal questionnaire sent out. Ninety-four out of 97 women replied and of these ten (10.6 per cent) were currently taking an oral contraceptive. Thus, in a practice of 9,000 patients, probably 100 women between 37 years and the menopause were still on the Pill, and 30 of these were also smokers.

Though I practise in a new town, the percentage of women in this age group is very similar to that for Scotland as a whole.

The RCGP Report was also widely publicized in the daily press and in this practice we have noted a marked increase in requests and referrals for sterilization and a modest revival of the dutch cap. For the whole sample the mean age at delivery of last child was 31.0 years and a substantial number of women have continued an increasingly